
 
 
March 30, 2016 
 
Governor Tom Wolf     Joseph B. Scarnati III 
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania   President Pro Tempore, Pennsylvania Senate 
508 Main Capitol Building    Senate Box 203025  
Harrisburg, PA 17120     Harrisburg, PA 17120-3025 
 
Senator Jake Corman     Senator Jay Costa 
Majority Leader, Pennsylvania Senate   Minority Leader, Pennsylvania Senate 
Senate Box 203034     Senate Box 203043 
Harrisburg, PA 17120-3043    Harrisburg, PA 17120-3043 
 
Speaker Mike Turzai     Representative Dave Reed 
Pennsylvania House of Representatives  Majority Leader, PA House of Representatives 
PO Box 202028     PO Box 202062 
Harrisburg, PA 17120-2062    Harrisburg, PA 17120-2062 
 
Representative Frank Dermody 
Democratic Leader, PA House of Representatives 
PO Box 202033 
Harrisburg, PA 17120-2062 
 
Dear Governor Tom Wolf and leaders of the Pennsylvania General Assembly: 
 

Daily the undersigned are engaged in diverse work to ensure every child is connected to a safe, 
stable and supported family.  Despite the diversity of our work, we are united in our deep understanding 
that the foundation for lifelong health, well-being, educational success, and economic opportunity is 
established within the critical years of early childhood, especially from birth to age three.   
 

We express our gratitude for the role you have played to ensure that Pennsylvania has 
demonstrated an urgent commitment - across disciplines and political parties - to curb the scourge of 
overdoses linked to heroin and prescription drugs.   

 
Today we urge your continued bipartisan leadership to immediately establish a time-limited Task 

Force focused on the impact of this epidemic on children in Pennsylvania.  Such a Task Force should be 
charged with identifying specific strategies to: 

 
1. Prioritize prevention of substance-exposed infants,  
2. Improve outcomes for pregnant and parenting women striving to recover from addiction; 

and 
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3. Promote the health, safety and permanency of substance-exposed infants and other young 
children at-risk of child abuse and neglect or placement in foster care due to parental 
alcohol and drug use.    

 
Between 2010 and 2014, more than 7,500 infants were born onto Medicaid and diagnosed with Neonatal 
Abstinence Syndrome (NAS) in Pennsylvania.  Heroin and prescribed opioids taken during pregnancy can 
result in NAS.  
 

Federal Adoption and Foster Care Analysis and Reporting System (AFCARS) data reveals that in 
2014 more than 1,400 infants in Pennsylvania were removed from home with 56 percent of the infants 
removed having parental substance abuse as a contributing factor to placement. 

 
We defer to your expertise on whether this Task Force, of critical importance to protecting 

Pennsylvania’s young children, should be created by legislative directive or executive order.  Regardless 
how the Task Force is created, we strongly encourage that it include high level leaders from the General 
Assembly as well as the Departments of Corrections, Drug and Alcohol Programs, Education, Health, 
Human Services, the PA Commission on Crime and Delinquency, Courts and the PA State Coroners 
Association.  These government leaders should work in partnership with non-government 
interdisciplinary stakeholders (e.g., behavioral health treatment providers, evidence-based home visiting 
programs, hospitals, obstetric and pediatric physicians, early intervention providers, victim services) 
charged with developing short and long-term recommendations. 

 
An immediate focus of this Task Force should be ensuring that Pennsylvania is compliant with the 

federal Child Abuse Prevention and Treatment Act (CAPTA) related to identifying substance-exposed 
infants (e.g., those affected by illegal substance abuse or withdrawal symptoms resulting from prenatal 
drug exposure or a Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder) and then developing multidisciplinary plans of safe 
care for these infants.  Recently the federal Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) notified 
members of Congress that HHS has become aware of “concerns that some states’ practices may not be in 
compliance.”  In response to these concerns, HHS is requiring that “all state child welfare agencies provide 
full descriptions of their policies, practices and procedures related to their plans of safe care for 
substance-exposed infants within their 2016 Annual Progress and Service Reports (ASPRs),” which are 
due in June 2016.   

 
We look forward to your leadership and stand ready to work with you in our shared commitment 

to protect each and every child in Pennsylvania. 
 

Sincerely,
 

Adelphoi 
Nancy Kukovich, CEO 
 
American Academy of Pediatrics – PA 
Chapter 
Susan Kressly, MD, FAAP, President 
Suzanne Yunghans, Executive Director  
 
Bradford/Sullivan Drug and Alcohol, SCA 
Debra Sharp, SCA Director  
 
Bucks County Children and Youth 
Lynne Kallus-Rainey, Executive Director  
 

CASA Youth Advocates, Inc. 
Anne Shenberger MSS LSW, Executive Director 
 
Central Susquehanna Community Foundation 
M. Holly Morrison, D.Ed., President and CEO 
 
Children's Alliance Center of Berks County 
Melissa Haydt, Vice President 
 
Community Services for Children 
Paula J. Margraf, Executive Vice President 
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Disability Rights Pennsylvania 
Peri Jude Radecic, CEO 
 
Elected coroners in Pennsylvania  
Dr. Joseph Campbell (Bucks County) 
Dave Gabauer (Beaver County) 
Pamela L. Gay RN BS D-ABMDI CFN CMI-II (York 
County) 
Scott M. Grim, D-ABMDI (Lehigh County)  
Charles  Hall (Cumberland County) 
Charles E. Kîessling, Jr., RN, BSN, PHRN, CEN 
(Lycoming County)  
Zachary Lysek (Northampton County) 
Jeremy R. Reese (Columbia County) 
Paul J. Sharum (Huntingdon County) 
S. Timothy Warco (Washington County) 
 
Family Service Association of Bucks County 
Audrey J Tucker, CEO 
 
HAVIN (Helping All Victims In Need) 
Jo Ellen Bowman, Executive Director  
Ann Claypoole, Shelter Manager 
 
Maternity Care Coalition 
Joanne Fischer, Executive Director 
Rosemarie Halt, Director Health Policy & 
Practice 
 
National Association of Social Workers – PA 
Chapter 
Tara Breitsprecher, Director of Government 
Affairs & Public Policy 
 
Network of Victim Assistance 
Penelope Ettinger, Executive Director  
 
Office of the Victim Advocate 
Jennifer Storm, Victim Advocate  
 
Pennsylvania Council of Churches 
Rev. Sandra L. Strauss, Director of Advocacy & 
Ecumenical Outreach  
 
Pennsylvania Shaken Baby Syndrome 
Prevention Program 
Kelly Cappos, Nurse Coordinator  
 
Pennsylvania State Coroners Association 
Susan M. Shanaman, Solicitor  
 
 

Prevent Child Abuse PA 
Teresa Olsen, Director  
 
Safe Kids Lycoming County 
Melisa Hunter, Board Member 
 
St. Christopher’s Hospital Tenet 
Maria McColgan, MD, Medical Director Child 
Protection Program 
 
Support Center for Child Advocates 
Frank Cervone, Executive Director 
 
Susquehanna Health 
Russell Gombosi MD, Chairman, Department of 
Maternal Child Health 
 
The Center for Children’s Justice 
Cathleen Palm, Founder 
 
THE PROGRAM For Offenders, Inc. 
Carol A. Hertz, Executive Director 
 
INDIVIDUALS 
Ren Blystone (Armstrong County) 
Pat Bruno, M.D., FAAP (Snyder County) 
Dana Colcord 
Loreen Comstock (Columbia County) 
Allan R. DeJong, M.D. (Chester County) 
Tracey DePasquale (York County) 
Janet Gribosh (Montgomery County) 
Ailene Keys, MSW, LSW (Montgomery County) 
Kerin Kohler (Berks County) 
Joan Mills (Allegheny County) 
Michelle A. Muccio, Coroner Elk County 
Jo Pepper (Cumberland County) 
Eugene Quaglia (Berks County) 
Holly Riggle (Armstrong County) 
Lynn Shiner (Dauphin County) 
Carol Shoup 
Gary Shuey (Cumberland County) 
Virginia Sosnowski (Carbon County) 
Nancy Wilson-Yaudes (Lycoming County) 
Norman J. Wimer, Coroner Forest County 
Patricia Yoder (Lancaster County) 
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